National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 National Environment Protection (Assessment of

Schedule B5a

GUIDELINE ON

Ecological Risk

Assessment

**Explanatory note**

The following guideline provides general guidance in relation to investigation levels for soil, soil vapour and groundwater in the assessment of site contamination.

This Schedule forms part of the National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 and should be read in conjunction with that document, which includes a policy framework and assessment of site contamination flowchart.

The original Schedule B5 to the National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 has been repealed and replaced by this document, together with Schedule B5b and Schedule B5c.

The National Environment Protection Council (NEPC) acknowledges the contribution of the Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation (CSIRO), the NSW Environment Protection Authority and the NSW Environmental Trust to the development of this Measure.

Page

**Contents**

**Ecological risk assessment**

1 Background 1

2 Introduction 2

3 The ecological risk assessment framework 3

3.1 Preliminary ERA 5

3.2 Definitive ERA 5

3.3 Components of an ecological risk assessment 5

3.4 Risk management decision 7

3.4.1 No action 7

3.4.2 Monitoring 7

3.4.3 Site management/remediation 8

3.4.4 Proceeding from a Preliminary ERA to a Definitive ERA 8

3.5 Ecological values 8

3.5.1 Generic ecological values 8

3.5.2 Site-specific ecological values 10

4 Preliminary ecological risk assessment 11

4.1 Problem identification 12

4.2 Receptor identification 13

4.3 Exposure assessment 13

4.4 Toxicity assessment 13

4.5 Risk characterisation 13

4.6 Risk management decision and ERA outcomes 14

5 Definitive ecological risk assessment 16

5.1 Problem identification 17

5.2 Receptor identification 18

5.3 Exposure assessment 18

5.4 Toxicity assessment 18

5.5 Risk characterisation 20

5.6 Risk management decision and ERA outcomes 20

6 Uncertainty 21

7 Reporting 22

7.1 Summary 22

7.2 Problem identification 22

7.3 Receptor identification 23

7.4 Exposure assessment 23

7.5 Toxicity assessment 23

7.6 Risk characterisation 24

7.7 Uncertainty 24

7.8 Conclusions and recommendations 24

7.9 Appendices 24

8 Bibliography 25

9 Appendix A 28

10 Appendix B: Mixtures of chemicals 29

11 Glossary 31

12 Shortened forms 36

# Background

The framework for conducting ecological risk assessment (ERA) was first set out nationally in the *Australian and New Zealand guidelines for the assessment and management of contaminated sites* (ANZECC & NHMRC 1992). It is based on the US EPA model and consists of four main phases: data collection and evaluation, toxicity assessment, exposure assessment and risk characterisation (US EPA 1989).

The National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure 1999 (the NEPM) refined and expanded upon this model. The tiered approach outlined in the 1999 Measure consisted of three levels of assessment:

Level 1 − a comparison of measured concentrations to the ecological investigation levels (EILs)

Level 2 − a desktop study where site-specific factors were used to modify the EILs, which were then compared to the measured concentrations

Level 3 − a detailed, site-specific, probabilistic ERA.

Each level consisted largely of the same basic four considerations but incorporated an increasing degree of complexity from Level 1 to Level 3.

The development of ERAs in Australia was further enhanced by the risk-based hierarchical approach adopted in the *National water quality management strategy – Australian and New Zealand guidelines for fresh and marine water quality* (ANZECC & ARMCANZ 2000).

# Introduction

It is now well recognised that a risk assessment provides information to distinguish between important and trivial contamination issues. When coupled with political, social, cultural, economic and engineering considerations, it enables decisions about the need and methods to be used to reduce risk. ERA is this approach applied to ecological situations.

Inherent in an ERA is the need to recognise the following principles:

* It needs to be focused on maintaining ecosystem structure and function, which are both vital to maintaining healthy and sustainable ecosystems.
* It must recognise that all aspects of the environment are interdependent and cannot be considered in isolation, thus leading to a holistic approach.
* Its objectives must recognise the sustainable use of resources in an environmental, economic, social and cultural context. It is imperative that the environmental values to be protected are the driving force for the assessment, noting that the values of sites with different land uses (for example, land used for industrial purposes or for a national park) may be different. The existing or proposed land use of a site assessed for contamination will influence the selection of ecological values.
* An ERA requires an integrated approach, using multiple lines of evidence gathered from physical, chemical and biological data combined with site-specific data about exposure, toxicological and chemical parameters and the consideration of properties of soil, sediments and water relevant to the site, in order to estimate the level of effects. The movement of contaminants from soil to other environmental media (that is, air, water or sediment) and subsequent exposure to biota should be included in the ERA.
* Communication strategies are integral to the success of any ERA, so the process requires a cooperative approach to encourage effective communication among industry, government and communities.

The ERA process described in this guideline assesses the risk posed to terrestrial ecosystems (including soil processes, soil flora and fauna, and terrestrial invertebrates and vertebrates) from the adverse effects ofchemical contaminants in soil. Section 2.4.1.4 of Schedule B5b provides information and limitations of the equilibrium partitioning method (EqP), which is used to predict the toxicity of a contaminant in soils based on aquatic toxicity data. Examples of how to derive EILs that consider off-site aquatic effects are provided in Schedule B5c (Sections 3.6.2 and 4.6.2). Further guidance for assessing risks to aquatic ecosystems is available from *National water quality management strategy – Australian and New Zealand guidelines for fresh and marine water quality* (ANZECC & ARMCANZ 2000).

This risk-based process is inextricably linked to the principles of ecologically sustainable development (ESD). ESD aims to protect biodiversity and maintain ecological processes and functions and it is a central paradigm to both Australian and international environmental regulations and policies. However, it is also acknowledged that all human activity impacts on the environment and hence it is not possible to protect all species, processes and functions. Rather, it is necessary to manage the risks associated with various human activities in order to achieve the goals of ESD.

In this way, we recognise that we aim towards protecting the vast majority of, but not all, species from the harmful effect of contaminants. The assumption here is that protecting the majority of species (the structure of ecosystems) will enable the functions conducted by the ecosystems (for example, nutrient cycling, leaf litter degradation) to be maintained. The actual percentage of species that are protected is a policy decision. Human health risk assessment uses a similar approach as it aims to protect not every human, but the vast majority.

# The ecological risk assessment framework

The methodology in Schedule B5b provides the means for deriving ecological investigation levels (EILs) used within the ERA framework. In developing the EIL derivation methodology, the approaches used by other entities (such as the USA, the Netherlands, Canada, the EU and the UK, Germany and New Zealand) were considered. A summary of these approaches is presented in an appendix of Schedule B5b.

This risk-based methodology incorporates the latest scientific findings in the areas of ecotoxicology, soil science and geochemistry. It enables:

* protection of introduced and native animals, plants, microorganisms and microbial processes (including nutrient cycling)
* setting levels of protection based on land use
* accounting for background concentration of contaminants
* accounting for changes in bioavailability of contaminants over time and in different soils
* accounting for contaminants that biomagnify.

The EILs are calculated using a species sensitivity distribution (SSD) method that permits the EILs to be set to protect any selected percentage of species (for example, for urban residential, it is 80%). They are derived based on the LOEC (lowest observed effect concentrations) and EC30 (30% effect concentration) toxicity data. Further information is provided below but full details of the EIL derivation methodology can be found in Schedule B5b and the derivation of the EILs can be found in Schedule B5c. In addition, an EIL calculation spreadsheet can be found in the ASC NEPM Toolbox on the EPHC website, which provides step-by-step guidance on deriving EILs specific to the site, with consideration of certain physicochemical properties of soils.

The toxicity of some contaminants is affected by physicochemical properties of the soils in which the contaminant is located. When empirical relationships able to model the effect of soil properties on toxicity are established, then soil-specific EILs can be developed. The EILs take into account the biological availability of the element in different soils and separate naturally occurring concentrations of a contaminant and the added contaminant in deriving EILs which are based on the ‘added risk approach’ (Struijs et al. 1997; Crommentuijn et al. 1997). This approach assumes that the availability of the ambient background concentration (ABC) of a contaminant is zero or sufficiently close that it makes no practical difference. More importantly, it assumes that the background ‘has resulted in the biodiversity of ecosystems or serves to fulfil the needs for micronutrients for the organisms in the environment’ (Traas 2001). Therefore, the approach views only the effect of added contaminants to the environment as adverse (for further information refer to Section 2.4, Schedule B5b). Thus, rather than having a single numerical limit for a contaminant, different soils will have different limits. The EIL derivation methodology generates, wherever possible, soil-specific EILs. However, in developing this ERA framework, it was not possible to derive soil-specific EILs for all contaminants so the EILs for some contaminants are soil-specific while for others they are generic.

In addition, most of the available toxicity data for contaminants in soil was obtained in laboratories where the contaminant is added to the soil immediately prior to commencing the test. However, it is known that some contaminants become less bioavailable in the field and over time (they age). Thus, laboratory-based experiments may overestimate toxicity in the field.

Also, laboratory experiments that use soils spiked with soluble metal salts overestimate toxicity compared to equivalent field soils, due to a lack of leaching of soluble salts that affect metal sorption. These factors have been addressed in recent EU risk assessments for metals in soils using ’ageing/leaching’ factors.

Therefore, whenever ageing/leaching factors were available, they were used to correct the laboratory-based toxicity data (see Schedule B5c).

Where sufficient data permitted, EILs were derived for sites with fresh (<2 years) and aged (≥2 years) contamination. For the contaminants with generic EILs, there is a single value for each combination of land use and age of the contamination. For the contaminants with soil-specific EILs, a suite of values was derived (based on the soil physicochemical properties that control the toxicity) for each combination of land use and age of contamination.

Soil-specific physicochemical properties and ageing are two characteristics that would have been considered in Level 2 ERAs in the previous Measure (NEPC 1999).

By deriving EILs that account for soil-specific properties and ageing, the first ERA component is, in effect, a combination of Level 1 and Level 2 of the previous ERA framework (NEPM 1999). In summary, the framework for conducting ERAs has been simplified and now consists of two levels: a Preliminary ERA and a Definitive ERA (see Figure 1).

A summary of the EILs for eight chemicals (arsenic, copper, chromium (III), DDT, lead, naphthalene, nickel and zinc) is provided in Appendix 1. More details on the methodology and the data used in the derivation of these EILs can be found in Schedules B5b and B5c.

Figure 1. The framework for conducting ecological risk assessments



It is important to note that the EILs only apply to soil down to a depth of two metres[[1]](#footnote-1) below the current soil surface, which corresponds to the root zone and habitation zone of many species.

The tiered ERA approach used in this guideline permits:

* identification of the ecological receptors of concern
* estimation of the concentration of a contaminant of concern to which the ecological receptors are exposed
* consideration of the toxicity-modifying or toxicity-enhancing capacity of the receiving environment (whether that be soil, sediment or water)
* determination of whether the ecological receptors and ecological values may be at risk
* application of a multiple-lines-of-evidence approach to assess risks.

This tiered approach relatively quickly and cheaply screens out those sites where the environmental risk is minimal. It thus focuses resources on those sites that pose the greatest potential risk. It should be emphasised that the majority of sites will only require a Preliminary ERA.

## Preliminary ERA

Generally the first step in the ERA process is to decide whether a Preliminary ERA is necessary for the site in question. In some jurisdictions, at least some level of ERA is mandatory. Reasons for initiating a Preliminary ERA should be clearly stated in all ERA reports. ERAs are conducted using conservative assumptions (that is, they tend to favour protecting the environment). Thus, if a Preliminary ERA indicates the site faces a low risk from the contaminants, then there can be confidence that this is the case.

## Definitive ERA

A Definitive ERA is required only in a situation where the concentration of the contaminant(s) is sufficiently high that it may pose a risk. A Definitive ERA requires greater data collection, uses more complex and environmentally realistic methods and reduces the uncertainty in the outcome of the ERA compared to the Preliminary ERA. As a result, Definitive ERAs are considerably more time-consuming and costly than ERAs.

## Components of an ecological risk assessment

Both Preliminary and Definitive ERAs consist of the same five basic components:

1. **Problem identification** is a scoping phase that establishes the objectives of the ERA and identifies the data required to achieve those objectives. It is essential that engagement with various stakeholders is undertaken early in this phase to provide opportunities for their input.
2. **Receptor identification** focuses on ‘what species may be at risk?’ and ‘what do we want to protect?’. Of importance in this phase is the need to introduce the concept of what is acceptable risk in the context of the ecological values that need to be protected. This requires the identification of local species, communities and ecological processes that are of ecological value based on the relevance and significance of societal, cultural, ecological, and economic factors.
3. **Exposure assessment** characterises the site, identifies potential exposure pathways and estimates exposure duration,concentrations and intakes.
4. **Toxicity assessment** involves estimating the concentration of contaminants at which species and ecological functions experience no harmful effects and those at which toxic effects are caused. This data is in turn used to determine the concentration of contaminants that an ecosystem can be exposed to without adverse effect or with adverse effects of a certain magnitude (that is, EILs).
5. **Risk characterisation** involves combining data and information from the exposure and toxicity assessments to determine the risk that ecosystems at the site face from the contaminants. This is usually done by comparing the measured contaminant concentrations with the EILs.

The relationships between the five components are shown in Figure 2 below. Receptor identification, exposure assessment and toxicity assessment components are interrelated, as the assessment of any of these components is dependent upon the characteristics of the other two. Risk characterisation includes the combination of information gained in the exposure and toxicity assessments. The types and amount of information available to a risk assessor are always limited—whether it is information about the chemical levels at the site or the potential effects on an organism that a chemical could cause—so all ERAs are estimates of what the risks might be. Hence, it is important that the objectives (developed in the problem formulation stage) are re-set taking into account any additional information gleaned at every phase. Any assumptions or extrapolations made in an ERA should be highlighted where they occur. Uncertainty is discussed further in a later section of this Schedule.

Figure 2. Components of an ERA



The objectives and what is done in each component varies depending on whether the components are being conducted as part of a Preliminary ERA or a Definitive ERA.

A detailed discussion of what should be done in each component of Preliminary and Definitive ERAs is presented in later Sections of this Measure and examples on the application of EILs can be found in Schedule B1.

## Risk management decision

At the conclusion of an ERA, a risk management decision needs to be made (as depicted in later discussions of Preliminary and Definitive ERAs). This decision is based on both the risk characterisation component of ERA and risk management considerations (such as economic, social, cultural and engineering matters) and should be made by the decision manager, in compliance with jurisdictional requirements.

This step ensures that both risk assessment and risk management considerations (including conflicting results and uncertainty in any part of the ERA) are reviewed prior to the outcome being determined. It also ensures that risk assessors and risk managers are each aware of the objectives of the other.

The risk management decision determines the outcome of the assessment. There are four potential outcomes:

1. to take no action
2. to monitor the site
3. to remediate or actively manage the site
4. to proceed from a Preliminary ERA to a Definitive ERA.

Additional information on each of these potential outcomes is provided in the following sections.

### No action

The ‘no action’ outcome implies that no site management or remediation, monitoring or further assessment is required at the site. It reflects a high degree of confidence that the ecological values of the site are adequately protected from the effects of the contamination based on the relevance and re-setting of objectives and taking into consideration multiple lines of evidence. This outcome ends the ERA process.

It is also possible that this could be the outcome even if there was some level of risk estimated, depending on the use of the site and the technological options available.

### Monitoring

Biological and/or chemical monitoring may be considered where there remains uncertainty if an impact has occurred, is occurring, or may occur at some time in the future or if there are data gaps. Biological monitoring may focus on individual species, selected biota in a given environment, or communities and ecosystems for signs of chemical impact or exposure. Examples of parameters that may be monitored with regard to individual species or selected biota include chemical or enzyme concentrations in tissues to assess exposure, or histopathological examination and behavioural change to assess impact. Typical parameters monitored when examining populations and communities may include species number, population number, number of offspring and biomass. Chemical monitoring can also be conducted, but its aim is to identify and quantify the chemical present in the various exposure media (for example, soil, surface water, groundwater, air, dust or food).

Ecological systems are stochastic (chaotic) and thus slight variations in initial conditions can make a big difference to the outcome. Therefore, monitoring is also often undertaken to demonstrate that the actual remediation or management process is not impacting on-site or off-site ecological values. Post-management/remediation monitoring may also be used to demonstrate the effectiveness of site management or remediation.

Monitoring may include chemical monitoring to demonstrate that the level of exposure continues to be acceptable, or biological monitoring to demonstrate that exposure continues to be acceptable and/or that residing species and populations are not being affected or that key species are returning to the site. Results from this monitoring process feed back into the risk management decision-making process to determine further outcomes.

### Site management/remediation

Site management/remediation is one of two potential outcomes when the on-site soil concentration of contaminants, including mixtures of the contaminants, exceeds the EIL or EILmixture. Site management includes any active control at the site that reduces the ecological impact to an acceptable level.

This may include reducing the exposure of biota to the contaminants by reducing their exposure to the site (for example, fencing), maintaining a physical condition of the soil that reduces the contaminants’ availability/mobility, immobilising the soil contaminants or removing the soil contaminants (that is, remediation). Monitoring is an essential part of any site management/remediation program to assess the effectiveness of the program in reducing ecological impact.

### Proceeding from a Preliminary ERA to a Definitive ERA

Alternately, where there is reasonable certainty that an impact has occurred, is occurring or may occur at some time in the future, the decision may be made to move from a Preliminary ERA to a Definitive ERA.

## Ecological values

An important part of assessing a contaminated site is identifying what ecological values are present at the site or nearby and which are to be protected. Ecological values are flora, fauna and supporting ecological processes (that is, factors that influence a species’ ability to grow, survive, develop and reproduce, and remain viable) that are associated with a defined piece of land and are considered to have societal, cultural, ecological and/or economic significance.

Ecological values naturally vary from site to site according to variation in the natural habitat, the degree to which humans have physically altered the natural environment and the expectations of society. Ecological values can be established for any environment being assessed. There are two types of ecological values—generic and site-specific. Both are discussed below.

### Generic ecological values

The aim of the EILs is that varying levels of protection will be provided to the following ecological receptors at all sites:

* biota supporting ecological processes, including microorganisms and soil invertebrates
* native flora and fauna
* introduced flora and fauna
* transitory or permanent wildlife.

Hereafter, the above list of protected organisms will be referred to as ‘species and supporting ecological processes’.

The level of protection provided to species and supporting ecological processes varies depending on the land use and whether the contaminant in question biomagnifies. Differing levels of protection are provided by protecting differing percentages of species and supporting ecological processes (see Table 1).

By using SSD methods to derive the EILs and having different levels of protection for different land uses, it is assumed that not every individual organism or species can be or needs to be protected.

Due to the fact that the concentration of biomagnifying chemicals increases as food webs are ascended (for example, higher trophic level organisms such as eagles have higher tissue concentrations than lower trophic organisms such as algae), a high level of protection is warranted for such chemicals. Refer to section 2.3.2 of Schedule B5b for further information about biomagnification. The levels of protection provided for biomagnifying chemicals in the three land uses are presented in Table 1.

Table 1. Percentage of species and soil processes to be protected for different land uses depending on whether the contaminant is classed as a non-biomagnifying or biomagnifying chemical.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Land use** | **Standard % protection** | **Biomagnificationa % protection** |
| Areas of ecological significance | 99 | 99 |
| Urban residential and public open space | 80 | 85b |
| Commercial and industrial | 60 | 65c |

a if a contaminant has a logarithm of the octanol−water partition coefficient (Kow) of equal to or greater than 4. Refer to glossary for Kow and biomagnification.

b if surface area exceeds 250 m2

c if surface area exceeds 1000 m2

As the types of organisms being protected by the EILs do not change, irrespective of the land use, they are based on a generic set of ecological values. Generic ecological values are conservative in that they protect all biota considered of value within the land use regardless of whether or not they occur at the contaminated site. It is also possible to derive generic ecological values for biota that inhabit a state, region or local area regardless of land use.

EILs have been developed for three land uses: areas of ecological significance, urban residential and public open space, and commercial and industrial. The land uses are defined below:

**An area of ecological significance**is one where the planning provisions or land use designation is for the primary intention of conserving and protecting the natural environment. This would include national parks, state parks, and wilderness areas and designated conservation areas. These reserves are generally considered to be of high ecological value and quality and worthy of maintaining at as close to a pristine state as possible.

**Urban residential and public open space** is land where the primary activity is (a) human residency, such as at separate dwellings and townhouses, and is usually associated with an area of exposed soil or garden that is used for recreational purposes although some is used for vegetable and other consumables production, and (b) reserves, sporting grounds, parks, golf courses and other areas used for recreation and which are located in an urbanised area. Urban parklands may include urban land adjacent to waterways and rivers. In most circumstances, hospitals, day care centres, pre-schools, primary schools and secondary schools belong to this land use.

**Commercial and industrial land** is land where the primary activity is related to (a) commercial operations and occupancy (for example, service stations, railways, roads, warehouses/distribution depots, convenience shops, shopping complexes and the main streets of towns), and (b) the production, manufacture or construction of goods (for example, manufacturing factories, warehouses, transport depots, refineries and timber treatment plants).

Commercial and industrial land, particularly in long-established industrial areas, is often heavily contaminated by past activities or fill materials used to level the area. In these cases, jurisdictions may determine that HILs are the most appropriate soil quality criteria and that EILs are not applicable. In many cases, the only generic ecological value for this land use will be ‘transitory wildlife’.

In cases of a site having a mixed land use (for example, an industrial site with a nature reserve), it is necessary to either apply the appropriate EILs to each land use or to apply the EILs for the most sensitive land use to the entire site.

In cases where land is to be converted from one land use type to a more sensitive land use, the ecological values identified for the more sensitive land use should be applied to the entire site.

### Site-specific ecological values

Site-specific ecological values are those ecological values that are specific to the site under investigation. Identifying site-specific ecological values involves knowledge of the biota and supporting ecological functions that are expected to inhabit or visit the site. It also requires identification of stressors that may be present in the locality as well as an in-depth understanding of the relevance of the species.

Site-specific ecological values would be identified during a Definitive ERA, in conjunction with relevant stakeholders including appropriate government agencies, local government, and community groups and/or by conducting a biological survey of the site.

Site managers and consultants should carry out appropriate community engagement and consult with the site auditor/third party reviewer and/or relevant jurisdictional agency before finalising site ecological values. Further information can be found in Suter (1993) and in [Schedule B8](file:///C:\Documents%20and%20Settings\janetm\MY%20DOCUMENTS\NEPM2\Documents%20and%20Settings\swhitehead\Local%20Settings\mgee\Desktop\2%20Variation%20projects\B5%20EILs\B5\08Community%20Consultation%20CHANGES%20ACCEPTED.doc).

# Preliminary ecological risk assessment

This section provides guidance for conducting a Preliminary ERA. A Preliminary ERA is a screening level assessment of generic situations and should protect a selected percentage of all biota and supporting ecological processes that are likely to inhabit soils with specific land uses.

ERAs may be undertaken for a variety of reasons. The main reasons are listed below:

* A previous assessment of soil contamination at a site identifies significant areas where contaminant concentrations are above background levels.
* Site history suggests that chemicals may be present that may create an adverse environmental effect.
* There are knowledge gaps in the soil contamination assessment that may be potentially important.
* There are ecological values that are important at the site or nearby (e.g. rare and/or endangered species or habitats).
* As part of due diligence investigations, an owner or occupier of a site may voluntarily conduct an ERA. Such risk assessments may also be conducted as part of environmental reporting requirements.
* An assessment of the suitability of land for its existing or proposed use has identified contaminants at concentrations above the background concentration.

The main question that a Preliminary ERA seeks to answer is whether the generic ecological values used to derive the EILs, and that therefore should be protected, are adversely affected by on-site contamination. This enables an informed risk management decision to be made.

A Preliminary ERA should:

* set clear objectives, taking into consideration the issues of concern, conceptual site model (CSM) and data quality objectives
* identify the ecological values relevant for the site
* determine if the ecological values used to derive the EILs are consistent with those identified for the site
* identify contaminants of concern
* establish the extent and degree of contamination on the site
* assess the linkages between causes and effects of the contamination on the site
* identify the most appropriate EILs for the soil contaminants
* determine whether the identified EILs are exceeded
* identify elements of uncertainty (including an assessment of the appropriateness of all the scientific tools used in the ERA (e.g. criteria, benchmarks, data evaluation and relevance of objectives) and data gaps
* provide justification for the conclusion of the Preliminary ERA or for proceeding on to conducting a Definitive ERA.

The various components that comprise a Preliminary ERA, the order in which they are conducted, and the interrelationships between each component are presented in Figure 1 above. A summary of the types of data and other information needed for each component of a Preliminary ERA is set out in Table 2.

Table 2. Information that may be collected for each component of a Preliminary ERA

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **ERA component** | **Indicative requirements for a Preliminary ERA** |
| Problem identification | Clear objectives  Site history  Extent and degree of on-site soil contamination and development of a CSM  Appropriate EILs  Identification of stakeholders and implementation of communication strategies |
| Receptor identification | Identification of information required to set the most appropriate EILs  The components of the ecosystem that constitute the ecological value of the site, including threatened and endangered species |
| Exposure assessment | Exposure pathways used to calculate the most appropriate EILs  Exposure pathways relevant to the site |
| Risk characterisation | On-site soil concentrations of contaminants of concern,  The most appropriate EILs |
| Toxicity assessment | Justification in the Preliminary ERA report for why a Definitive ERA, including toxicity assessment, is required. |
| An assessment of the appropriateness of the requirements for each component should be part of an uncertainty analysis | |

## Problem identification

The Preliminary ERA begins with problem identification to assist in the development of a CSM that summarises all that is known about the site. Where there is potential for off-site migration of contamination from a contaminated site to surrounding areas or groundwater, this should be identified and included in the site model. The model is then used to establish the objectives of the Preliminary ERA that are to be addressed. Once the objectives have been identified, the data and other information requirements of the ERA are determined. Problem identification is critical to ensure that the degree of assessment is appropriate for the problem. If there is the potential for off-site migration of contamination, a qualitative evaluation of the risk this poses should form part of the Preliminary ERA.

Depending on the data quality objectives (DQOs), in some cases the extent and degree of site contamination and the contaminants present at a site will already have been established by the existence of a soil contamination assessment. Where an ERA has been initiated in the absence of on-site soil contamination data, a soil contamination assessment should be undertaken.

This assessment should include information such as site history, site conditions, proposed land use and relevant environmental policies or regulations that may affect the site or actions to be taken. Sampling and analysis of contaminated soil should be undertaken in accordance with guidance contained in [Schedule B2](file:///C:\Documents%20and%20Settings\janetm\MY%20DOCUMENTS\NEPM2\Documents%20and%20Settings\swhitehead\Local%20Settings\mgee\Desktop\2%20Variation%20projects\B5%20EILs\B5\02Data%20Collection%20CHANGES%20ACCEPTED.doc) and [Schedule B3](file:///C:\Documents%20and%20Settings\janetm\MY%20DOCUMENTS\NEPM2\Documents%20and%20Settings\swhitehead\Local%20Settings\mgee\Desktop\2%20Variation%20projects\B5%20EILs\B5\03Lab%20Analysis%20CHANGES%20ACCEPTED.doc).

The preceding work identifies both the extent and degree of on-site contamination and the contaminants of concern. At this point in the ERA framework, contaminants of concern are those chemicals that have concentrations above the background concentrations or those that may have concentrations above the background based on the site history.

The selection of the most appropriate EILs to apply for the contaminants of concern is dependent on whether soil-specific EILs are available for the appropriate land uses(s). If soil-specific EILs are available, then the decision should be based on the physicochemical properties of the soil at the site. Otherwise, the selection will be based on land use. Schedule B1 provides examples on the application of EILs.

## Receptor identification

In a Preliminary ERA, it is assumed that all biota and supporting ecological processes that are of ecological value to the land use (that is, areas of high ecological value, urban residential and open public space, commercial and industrial) are of ecological value to the site. However, where a particular species (for example, giant Gippsland earthworm) or type of organism (for example, soil microbial processes) that is an important part of the ecological value[[2]](#footnote-2) at a site was not considered in the derivation of the most appropriate EILs (see Section 5.5), the EIL may not provide adequate protection and a Definitive ERA should be undertaken. The basis for such a decision should be clearly presented in the Preliminary ERA report.

## Exposure assessment

In a Preliminary ERA, it is assumed that all exposure pathways considered in the derivation of the EILs are applicable. The physical setting of the site significantly influences exposure, since features such as soil type, soil organic matter content, paving and buildings can impact upon exposure pathways and contaminant availability. Exposure is also influenced by physical and chemical properties of the contaminants (for example, solubility in water, n-octanol/water partition coefficient (Kow), soil/water partition coefficient and volatility). Each of these parameters may be evaluated to take account of site conditions, therefore providing a more site-specific estimate of the amount of a chemical an organism or a population may receive. If the results of the above analysis indicate that exposure pathways that are thought to be significant have not been considered, or that the magnitude of an exposure pathway is suspected to be underestimated in the derivation of EILs, a Definitive ERA should be undertaken. The basis for a decision to proceed or not to a Definitive ERA should be clearly presented with justifications in the Preliminary ERA report.

## Toxicity assessment

In a Preliminary ERA, it is assumed that the toxicity data and methods used to calculate the endorsed EILs are sufficiently protective of the general ecological system and biota at the site. However, where it is suspected that this is not the case (for example, certain threatened or endangered species need to be protected), a Definitive ERA should be undertaken. The basis for such a decision should be clearly presented with justifications in the Preliminary ERA report.

## Risk characterisation

In a Preliminary ERA, risk characterisation consists of the comparison of on-site soil contaminant concentrations with the most appropriate EILs for the contaminants of concern.

If the on-site soil concentration of any contaminant of concern is equal to or less than the most appropriate EIL, then the site contamination is considered unlikely to be having an adverse impact on ecological values.

If the on-site soil concentration of any contaminant of concern is greater than the most appropriate EIL, the site contamination may be having an adverse impact on ecological values. Due to the general nature of data collected and the methods used to calculate EILs, the EILs are generally conservative. Therefore, levels of contamination above an EIL should not automatically necessitate remedial or clean-up action, but rather they trigger further evaluation.

The uncertainty associated with on-site soil concentrations (due to spatial heterogeneity both horizontally and vertically) and EILs and any conflicting results should be highlighted and discussed in the Preliminary ERA report.

If there is more than one contaminant of concern at the site then the risk posed by the combined effects of the contaminants should be assessed using the method set out in Appendix 2 of this Schedule.

It is important to consider the background concentration of contaminants of concern at the site or in sites with similar soil. If the most appropriate EIL for a contaminant of concern is lower than the background concentration, the background concentration becomes the EIL. It should be noted that this could only occur for EILs that are based on total concentrations rather than added concentrations[[3]](#footnote-3).

## Risk management decision and ERA outcomes

After risk characterisation, a risk management decision is necessary. This decision weighs up the findings of the Preliminary ERA against risk management considerations.

Factors that may influence a risk management decision (and therefore determine ERA outcomes) are generally based on economic, ecological or societal considerations as well as the scientific information and results generated within the Preliminary ERA. Examples include:

* the size of the site, land value, and cost of remediation (economic)
* the type of contaminants present, current and potential site land use, surrounding land use (societal)
* the ecological significance of the values identified in the receptor identification component of the Preliminary ERA that are to be protected (e.g. a rare and endangered species or a species that supports a valued ecological process or a sensitive introduced species of low ecological significance, e.g. a rabbit).

The risk management decision may also be determined or affected by the need to refine the uncertainty of the information gathered and/or to fill data gaps. Where the risk assessor has identified a high level of uncertainty in the risk characterisation (for example, because there was limited data from a site characterisation or because there was limited toxicity information for particular chemicals) then a decision manager may decide to either:

* develop and implement a site management/remediation program

or

* undertake further assessment and proceed to a Definitive ERA.

If the Preliminary ERA finds that the decisions on exposure and ecological values that were made in deriving the EILs were appropriate for the site and the risk characterisation suggests that there is unlikely to be an adverse impact on ecological values, the risk manager must decide to either:

* adopt the ‘no action’ outcome

or

* adopt the ‘monitoring’ outcome.

If however, the Preliminary ERA raises concerns about the suitability of decisions made in applying the EILs to the site and/or the risk characterisation suggests that there may be an adverse impact to ecological values, the risk manager must decide to either:

* develop and implement a site management/remediation program

or

* proceed to the Definitive ERA.

The decision that is taken depends on the level of estimated risk and the social, cultural economic and engineering considerations relevant to the site. Proceeding to a Definitive ERA may not be cost-effective where the cost of managing a site is relatively low. Risk reduction measures rather than further investigations can follow a Preliminary ERA if that is considered appropriate—this would be considered in consultation with the decision-maker.

Where there is no suitable EIL[[4]](#footnote-4) for a contaminant of concern and the on-site concentrations of the contaminant are above background concentrations, the risk manager must decide to either proceed to a Definitive ERA or develop and implement a site management/remediation program. The decision should be based on a multiple-lines-of-evidence approach.

The expected output from a Preliminary ERA is a report that highlights the extent and degree of the on-site soil contamination and justifies the use and selection of the most appropriate EILs. An analysis of uncertainty in all the data used should also be included. Uncertainty and reporting are discussed later in this Schedule. The rationale for the final risk management decision should be explained in detail.

Risk managers may find it useful to consider the DQO approach as described in Schedule B2, which emphasises the importance of ensuring data collected for use in decision-making regarding a site is of an appropriate quality. A DQO approach should be adopted early in the assessment process in relation to data used in risk assessment and in making risk-management decisions based on estimates of risk.

# Definitive ecological risk assessment

Generally, a Definitive ERA is only commenced once a Preliminary ERA has been conducted and has demonstrated that the contaminants present at the site pose a potential ecological threat. This iterative procedure allows each tier of ERA to be reviewed to determine whether the assessment is meeting the objectives set and to establish what the next phase should be.

This section provides guidance on how to conduct a Definitive ERA (see Figure 4 below). In a Definitive ERA, the focus is on quantifying exposure levels through field studies and the use of sophisticated computer models. Emphasis is placed on gathering detailed, site-specific information as part of the receptor identification, exposure assessment and toxicity assessment. A summary of data that may be collected as part of a Definitive ERA is included in Table 3.

Based on site-specific information, site-specific EILs for soil are derived. The comparison of the on-site soil concentrations of contaminants of concern against the site-specific EILs characterises the ecological risk at the site and influences any outcomes.

Figure 4. Definitive ERA



Table 3. Information that may be collected for each component of a Definitive ERA.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **ERA component** | **Indicative requirements for a Definitive ERA** |
| Problem identification | Refined objectives and updated CSM based on information in the Preliminary ERA  Identification of contaminants of concern (including mixtures and contaminant form) that exceed EILs  Formulation of the assessment end point, e.g. will the assessment end point be based on species abundance; growth rates, frequency of chlorosis or necrosis in plants; or failure to develop? |
| Receptor identification | Flora and fauna surveys of the site and surrounding area  Identification of species of concern, including threatened and endangered species  Ecosystem function and ecosystem interaction established  Confident that the interface between biological monitoring plans and previous risk assessment is sufficiently robust to improve the risk assessment? |
| Exposure assessment | Fate and transport modelling of contaminants of concern  Species-specific inhalation, ingestion and absorption rates  Identification of on-site soil properties that affect contaminant mobility/availability (e.g. organic carbon content, pH, bulk density, porosity, soil moisture)  Bioavailability factors  Sampling and analysis of food, water and air for effects of contamination  Information on biota behaviour relevant to assessing exposure |
| Toxicity assessment | Detailed literature review of relevant toxicological studies since the EILs were derived  Results of in situ field or laboratory toxicity tests |
| Risk characterisation | Information on chemical mixtures, concentration of contaminants of concern (derived from problem identification) |

Problem identification

When commencing a Definitive ERA, it is important to reconsider the objectives that were used for the Preliminary ERA, taking into account the results of the Preliminary ERA. If appropriate, new objectives should be identified.

The main objectives for a Definitive ERA should be to:

* identify contaminants of concern (including mixtures and contaminant form, such as metal valency state, e.g. As3+)
* produce clearly defined quantitative predictions regarding the current and future risks to site-specific ecological values due to contaminants at the site
* determine site-specific EILs that take into account the ecological values at the site.

The objectives of this stage may need to be revised from time to time and should always be informed by the outcomes of the preliminary ERA.

## Receptor identification

In a Definitive ERA, a biological survey of the site and surrounding areas that may be affected by off-site migration of the contaminants of concern (and/or public consultation on both areas) may be conducted. The objective of this is to identify the key ecosystems, processes and species that may be adversely affected by the contamination. Assumptions made linking site ecological values to receptors should be documented in the ERA report. If any ecological values that were identified are not to be protected then the basis of this decision should also be reported.

## Exposure assessment

Advanced models may be used to describe present and future transport, transformation and environmental partitioning of the contaminants of concern. These models will need to be refined and calibrated using actual field data to enhance the level of assurance of the model predictions. Such fate and transport models should examine the partitioning of the contaminants of concern between the environmental compartments (for example, water, soil, sediment, biota and air) that are relevant for the site and areas that may receive off-site migration.

In addition to transport models, specific information regarding food, soil, water, ingestion rates and inhalation rates may be estimated from site-specific field data, providing a specific exposure assessment for each biota.

The sampling and analysis of other environmental media for contamination such as food, air and water supplies may also provide specific exposure information.

Other techniques of exposure assessment may include biopsy analysis of tissues, body fluids or excreta of biota from the site.

Detailed analysis of the uncertainty of the exposure assessment should also be conducted to define the boundaries of the risk posed by the uncertainty levels in the exposure assessment. Various statistical techniques are available to determine the level of uncertainty and also to identify the most sensitive exposure assessment parameters.

This may guide further studies and field activities to reduce the uncertainty.

## Toxicity assessment

As part of the Definitive ERA, it may be useful to review the currency of the toxicity data used in the derivation of the generic EILs. A detailed review of the literature since the EILs were derived should be conducted to update the toxicological profile of each contaminant of concern and mixtures of the contaminants. If there is additional data then it should have its quality and appropriateness assessed using the data quality assessment method in Schedules B5b and B5c. The acceptable quality data should then be added to the toxicity data used to derive the current EILs and new generic or soil-specific EILs derived using the method in Schedules B5b and B5c.

Alternatively, or in addition, the toxicity of each contaminant of concern and mixtures of the contaminants of concern may be measured directly. Such toxicity testing can be particularly useful where a site is contaminated by numerous contaminants and assessing the impact of the mixture from individual EILs is not straightforward, or where a site is contaminated by chemicals for which EILs do not exist, although in this case appropriately adapted data from similar studies may also be used.

Toxicity tests for a range of soil and terrestrial species have been developed by various regulatory and international agencies, for example, the American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), the International Standards Organisation (ISO 1993, 1995), the Organisation of Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD 1984a, 1984b), Environment Canada (EC 2004, 2005) and the United States Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). Such standardised methods are generally preferred though at some sites it may be more appropriate to use endemic species for which there are no standardised toxicity test methods. The use of such tests is appropriate providing the methods used are based on standardised toxicity tests that have been modified to suit the test species and/or site conditions. The species to be used in site-specific toxicity tests and the experimental design should be based on information provided by the problem identification, receptor identification and exposure assessment components of the Definitive ERA.

Where toxicity testing is undertaken as part of a toxicity assessment, it is crucial that the end points measured are ecologically relevant. This includes tests with end points such as growth and reproduction rather than just biochemical changes that may or may not be adverse. The suitability of such non-standardised tests can be determined using the method in Schedules B5b and B5c, which assesses the quality of terrestrial toxicity data in terms of experimental design, analytical and statistical techniques used, and whether appropriate quality assurance and quality procedure measures were in place.

The toxicity tests can be conducted using artificial soils or soil from the site. They can also be conducted in the field or in the laboratory. The most environmentally relevant toxicity tests are those that expose species that occur (or would be expected to occur if the contamination was not present, based on known distributions), excluding threatened or endangered species, at the site or surrounding areas to the contaminants of concern in soil from the site. In addition, toxicity tests could be conducted using (1) uncontaminated soil from the site or similar sites that is spiked with increasing concentrations of the contaminants of concern, or (2) contaminated soil from the site diluted using an appropriate soil.

Toxicity tests that expose the test organisms for long periods of time—generally, greater than two weeks (that is, chronic tests)—are preferred for the derivation of EILs rather than those with short exposure durations (that is, acute tests). In order to derive site-specific EILs, toxicity data for certain minimum numbers of species that belong to a minimum number of taxonomic groups are required (Heemsbergen et al. 2009). It is strongly advised that the advice of appropriately qualified and experienced ecotoxicologists is sought before commencing any toxicity testing, in order to conduct toxicity tests that will be useable in deriving site-specific EILs.

A detailed analysis of the uncertainty, strength and relevance of the toxicity data that has been collated from the literature or generated through conducting toxicity tests should be reported.

The methodology for deriving soil-specific EILs is provided in Schedule B5b. Worked examples of the EIL derivation methodology can be found in Schedule B5c and details on how to derive relationships between soil physicochemical properties and toxicity are provided in Warne et al. (2008a, 2008b).

## Risk characterisation

Data gained during the exposure and toxicity assessment phases are used to modify the assumptions underlying the EILs and to calculate site-specific EILs. The site-specific EILs should be calculated using the methodology described in Schedule B5b. The on-site concentrations of each contaminant of concern should then be compared to the site-specific EILs[[5]](#footnote-5).

If the on-site soil concentration of contaminants is equal to or less than the site-specific EILs for each contaminant and the toxicity of the mixture of contaminants does not exceed the EILmixture (see Appendix 2), the site contamination is considered unlikely to pose an adverse ecological impact.

If the on-site soil concentration of any contaminant of concern is greater than the corresponding site-specific EIL or the toxicity of the mixture exceeds the EILmixture (see Appendix 2), the site contamination is considered to pose an adverse ecological impact.

## Risk management decision and ERA outcomes

After risk characterisation, a risk management decision is necessary. If the risk characterisation suggests that there is unlikely to be an adverse impact to ecological values of the site (that is, on-site soil concentrations are equal to or less than the most appropriate site-specific EIL), the risk manager should decide between the ‘no action’ or ‘monitoring’ outcomes.

If the risk characterisation suggests that there may be an adverse impact to ecological values of the site (that is, on-site soil concentrations are greater than the most appropriate site-specific EIL), the risk manager should develop and implement a site management/remediation program.

Figure 4 above shows an arrow leading from the risk management decision back into the ERA process. This loop has been designed to allow for the further refinement of the characterisation of ecological risk. It uses a predictive approach based on monitoring undertaken as part, or as a result, of site management/remediation.

Expected outputs from a Definitive ERA include a report that extends the problem identification of the Preliminary ERA, provides detailed exposure and toxicity assessments for the contaminants as well as conclusions and recommendations. The report should detail the derivation of any modified site-specific EILsfor the contaminants and describe the uncertainties in the field data (that is, contaminant levels and distribution) as well as in the modified EILs.

# Uncertainty

There are inherent limitations in ERAs similar to those facing any science-based endeavour. Given the stochastic nature of ecosystems, we cannot expect to predict the precise outcome for a population, community or functional process, as small changes in initial conditions can result in large differences in outcomes. The best we can do is estimate the probability of some outcome occurring.

Uncertainty also arises from the limitations we have in the data available. The scale of processes, the difficulty in understanding what the system should look like without the contamination, the limitations of our understanding and measurement of toxicity as well as our estimation of exposure, together with the fact that there are usually multiple and complex stressors involved, all contribute to uncertainty in any ERA. An informative discussion on these limitations is presented in Kapustka (2008).

Risk assessors need to be mindful of all of these issues in considering the reliability of their risk estimates. In some cases, the risks will clearly be present or clearly not present. In these situations, a risk characterisation decision can still be reached, even with very limited data. In other situations, even a large database may not provide sufficient information to permit a risk characterisation decision to be made about whether site contamination poses an unacceptable risk. The importance of uncertainty in an ERA is quite site-specific.

There is also some level of error in all the sampling, the measurements made and the modelling undertaken. These are additional aspects of uncertainty that need to be considered in any ERA.

Every ERA report should discuss the uncertainty in the risk estimate and the impact that uncertainty has on the decision.

Detailed discussion on the mathematical analysis of uncertainty may be found in Cox and Baybutt (1981), Hoffman and Gardener (1983) and Gardener et al. (1981). A number of uncertainty analysis computing programs have also been developed that may be useful in this context (for example, PRISM, @ RISK and Crystal Ball).

Depending on the site uncertainty, sensitivity analyses could be conducted to identify which sets of data are contributing the most to the uncertainty in the ERA. This could be used to direct subsequent work and thus reduce the overall uncertainty in the ERA.

# Reporting

This section provides information about the recommended structure and content of both a Preliminary ERA and Definitive ERA report. Comments on the contents of ERA reports were included in previous sections about Preliminary and Definitive ERAs. The following is intended as guidance only, as the structure and content of reports will be heavily influenced by site-specific issues as well as client and regulatory requirements. The basic intent of this guidance is to provide a logical structure in a report that will facilitate understanding of the outcomes of the risk assessment by the risk managers, decision-makers and other readers of the reports (for example, stakeholders).

The ERA report should have the following main components:

* summary
* table of contents
* introduction
* problem identification
* receptor identification
* exposure assessment
* toxicity assessment
* risk characterisation
* uncertainty
* conclusions and recommendations
* references
* appendices.

Some of the components of a report are self-evident (such as the table of contents, introduction and references) and will not be further discussed.

The level of ERA will also determine the degree of complexity and completeness of the information and data analysis in each of these sections.

## Summary

The summary should include the following information:

* the background to the site
* the rationale and objectives for conducting the ERA
* a description of the type of ERA conducted
* a description of the elements of the risk assessment
* a summary of the key conclusions of the risk assessment and recommendations arising from it.

The summary should be written in non-technical language and contain sufficient information to enable a non-technical reader to understand the approach and results of the risk assessment, independent of the rest of the document.

## Problem identification

The problem identification section should include the following information:

* the objectives of the risk assessment
* DQOs and CSM considerations
* the background to the events leading to the conduct of a risk assessment
* the level of ERA being conducted
* a site description and history
* a summary of site information and data contained in any previous site assessment reports. This could include information about land use, site geology, soil contaminant concentrations and distribution, background concentrations, and regional and local hydrology
* an evaluation of quality assurance/quality control data on any previous field measurements and laboratory analysis contained in site assessment reports
* uncertainty estimates with respect to the site assessment data
* identification of key contaminants of concern (based on site history and any previous site assessment reports)
* conclusions that can be drawn about problem identification.

## Receptor identification

The receptor identification section should include the following information:

* ecological values to be protected
* CSM considerations
* the approach used to identify ecological values that are potentially at risk
* an assessment of the possible spatial and temporal overlap of receptors and contaminants of concern (this would link in with the exposure assessment)
* basic life history and behaviour information about species identified as key receptors
* the sources and estimates of uncertainty
* conclusions that can be drawn about receptor identification.

## Exposure assessment

The exposure assessment section should include the following information:

* the sources of the contaminants (if not already discussed in problem identification)
* the environmental fate and transport of the contaminants
* the magnitude, duration and frequency of exposure
* the applicable pathways with respect to the ecological receptors
* the sources and estimates of uncertainty
* conclusions that can be drawn about exposure assessment.

Toxicity assessment

The toxicity assessment section should include the following information:

* the toxicity of the contaminants
* the potential ecological effects at the individual organism, population and community levels
* known toxicity modifying factors (both synergistic and antagonistic resulting from exposure to multiple contaminants)
* indicators of ecological responses (e.g. suitable end-points)
* the sources and estimates of uncertainty
* conclusions that can be drawn about toxicity assessment.

## Risk characterisation

The risk characterisation section of the report should use information gathered during the exposure and toxicity assessments to estimate the magnitude, probability and significance of ecological impacts occurring as a result of the concentration of contaminants present. An analysis of uncertainty should accompany this risk estimate.

## Uncertainty

The uncertainty section of the report should include the following information:

* a summary of the analyses of uncertainty that have been undertaken for each component of the ERA and documented in various sections of the ERA report
* a discussion of overall uncertainty based on an assessment of all levels of uncertainty
* a discussion of the implications of the uncertainty for the findings of the report
* methods and indicative costs of reducing uncertainty (e.g. moving to higher levels of data collection, exposure assessment, etc.)
* conclusions that can be drawn about uncertainty.

## Conclusions and recommendations

The conclusion section of the ERA should be brief and use the conclusions that have been drawn for each component of the ERA and documented in various sections of the ERA report. This section should summarise the results of the ERA in the context of the objectives of the study. Recommendations by the risk assessor to the risk manager/decision-maker regarding the characterisation of risk and possible ERA outcomes should be summarised in this section. Conclusions should be integrative in nature, combining all aspects of the assessment.

## Appendices

Supporting documentation and information, such as previous site assessment reports, summary tables of all data used in the ERA, and maps/diagrams showing sampling locations, should be provided in the appendices of the report.

# Bibliography

Altenburger, R, Walter, H & Grote, M 2004, ‘What contributes to the combined effect of a complex mixture?’, *Environ Sci Technol*, vol. 38, pp. 6353−6362.

ANZECC & NHMRC 1992, *Australian and New Zealand guidelines for the assessment and management of contaminated sites*, Australian and New Zealand Environment and Conservation Council & National Health and Medical Research Council.

ANZECC & ARMCANZ 2000, *National water quality management strategy.* *Australian and New Zealand guidelines for fresh and marine water quality*, Australian and New Zealand Conservation Council & Agriculture, & Resource Management Council of Australia and New Zealand.

Backhaus, T, Altenburger, R, Boedeker, W, Faust, M & Scholze, M 2000a, ‘Predictability of the toxicity of a multiple mixture of dissimilarly acting chemicals to *Vibrio fischer’*, *Environ Toxicol Chem,* vol. 19, pp. 2348−2356.

Backhaus, T, Altenburger, R, Boedeker, W, Faust, M & Scholze, M 2000b, ‘Predictability of the toxicity of a multiple mixture with combinations of environmental chemicals’‚ *Science*, vol. 272, pp. 489−492.

Chevre, N, Loepfe, C, Singer, H, Stamm, C, Fenner, K & Escher, BI 2006, ‘Including mixtures in the determination of water quality criteria for herbicides in surface water’, *Environ Sci Technol* , vol. 40, pp. 426−435.

Cox, DC & Baybutt, P 1981, ‘Methods of uncertainty analysis: a comparative survey’, *Risk Analysis*, vol. 1, pp. 251−258.

Crommentuijn, T, Polder, M & van de Plassche, E 1997, *Maximum permissible concentrations and negligible concentrations for metals taking background concentrations into account,* RIVM report number 601501 001, National Institute of Public Health and the Environment, Bilthoven, Netherlands.

De Zwart, D & Posthuma, L 2005, ‘Complex mixture toxicity for single and multiple species: proposed methodologies’, *Environ Toxicol Chem* , vol. 24, pp. 2665–2676.

Deneer, JW 2000, ‘Toxicity of mixtures of pesticides in aquatic systems’, *Pest Manag Sci,* vol. 56, pp. 516−520.

Dyer, SD, White-Hull, CE & Shepard, BK 2000, ‘Assessments of chemical mixtures via toxicityreference values overpredict hazard to Ohio fish communities’*,* *Environ Sci Technol,* vol. 34, pp. 2518−2524.

EC 1994, *A framework for ecological risk assessment at contaminated sites in Canada: review and recommendations*, Scientific series no. 199, prepared by Gaudet, C, EVS Environmental Consultants & ESSA Environmental and Social Systems Analysts, Environment Canada.

EC 2004, *Biological test method: tests for toxicity of contaminated soils to earthworms (Eisenia andrei, Eisenia fetida, or Lumbriculus terrestris),*EC report EPS 1/RM/43, Environment Canada.

EC 2005, *Biological test method: tests for measuring emergence and growth of terrestrial plants exposed to contaminants in soil*, EC report EPS 1/RM/45, Environment Canada.

Faust, M, Altenberger, R, Boedeker, W & Grimme, LH 1994, ‘Algal toxicity of binary combinations of pesticides’, *Bull Environ Contam Toxicol*, vol. 53, pp. 134−141.

Gardener, RH, O’Neil, RV, Mankin, JB & Carney, JH 1981, ‘A comparison of sensitivity analysis and error analysis based on a stream ecosystem model’, *Ecological Modelling*, vol. 12, pp. 177−194.

Heemsbergen, D, Warne, MStJ, McLaughlin, MJ & Kookana, R 2009, ‘The Australian methodology to derive ecological investigation levels in contaminated soils’, *CLW Science Report*, prepared for the NEPM review team.

Hoffman, FO & Gardner, RH 1983, ‘Evaluation of uncertainties in environmental radiological assessment models’ in Till, JE & Meyer, HR (eds), *Radiological assessment: a textbook on environmental dose assessment*, pp. 11.1-11.55, US Nuclear Regulatory Commission, Washington DC.

ISO 1993, *Soil quality – determination of the effects of pollutants on soil flora, part 1: method for the measurement of inhibition of root growth*, 1st edn, ISO 11269–1, [International Organisation for Standardisation](http://www.sciencedirect.com/science?_ob=ArticleURL&_udi=B6V74-438BN4N-S&_user=2322062&_coverDate=07%2F31%2F2001&_rdoc=1&_fmt=high&_orig=search&_sort=d&_docanchor=&view=c&_searchStrId=1181925449&_rerunOrigin=scholar.google&_acct=C000056895&_version=1&_urlVersion=0&_userid=2322062&md5=390affbe004e73366b2c3b58e2aeaa82#bbib7#bbib7).

ISO 1995, *Soil quality – determination of the effects of pollutants on soil flora, part 2: effects of chemicals on the emergence and growth of higher plants*, 1st edn, ISO 11269–2, [International Organisation for Standardisation](http://www.sciencedirect.com/science?_ob=ArticleURL&_udi=B6V74-438BN4N-S&_user=2322062&_coverDate=07%2F31%2F2001&_rdoc=1&_fmt=high&_orig=search&_sort=d&_docanchor=&view=c&_searchStrId=1181925449&_rerunOrigin=scholar.google&_acct=C000056895&_version=1&_urlVersion=0&_userid=2322062&md5=390affbe004e73366b2c3b58e2aeaa82#bbib7#bbib7).

Junghans, M 2004, *Studies on combination effects of environmentally relevant toxicants: validation of prognostic concepts for assessing the algal toxicity of realistic aquatic pesticide mixtures*, PhD thesis, University of Bremen, Germany. (Available online at [http://deposit.ddb.de/cgi-bin/dokserv?idn=975465317&dok\_var=d1&dok\_  
ext=pdf&filename=975465317.pdf](http://deposit.ddb.de/cgi-bin/dokserv?idn=975465317&dok_var=d1&dok_ext=pdf&filename=975465317.pdf).

Junghans, M, Backhaus, T, Faust, M, Scholze, M & Grimme, LH 2006, ‘Application and validation of approaches for the predictive hazard assessment of realistic pesticide mixtures’, *Aquat Toxicol* vol. 76, pp. 93−110.

Kapustka, Larry 2008,. ‘Limitations of the current practices used to perform ecological risk assessment’, [*Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management*](http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/journal/122587692/home), **vol.** [4, no. 3](http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/journal/122588052/issue)**, pp. 290–298.**

NEPC 1999, *National Environment Protection (Assessment of Site Contamination) Measure, Schedule B(5), Guideline on ecological risk assessment*, National Environment Protection Council, Adelaide, Australia.

Norwood, WP, Borgmann, U, Dixon, DG & Wallace, A 2003, ‘Effects of metal mixtures on aquatic biota: A review of observations and methods’, *Hum Ecolog Risk Assess,* vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 795−811.

OECD 1984a, ‘Earthworm acute toxicity tests’*, OECD guidelines for the testing of chemicals,* Test no. 207, Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, Paris, France. (Available online at http://lysander.sourceoecd.org/vl=2077750/cl=14/nw=1/rpsv/ij/oecdjournals/1607310x/v1n2/s8/).

OECD 1984b, ‘Terrestrial plant test: seedling emergence and seedling growth test’*, OECD guidelines for the testing of chemicals,* Test no. 208, Paris, France. (Available online at <http://lysander.sourceoecd.org/vl=1724796/cl=30/nw=1/rpsv/cgi-bin/fulltextew.pl?prpsv=/ij/oecdjournals/1607310x/v1n2/s9/>)

Plackett, RL, & Hewlett, PS 1952, ‘Quantal responses to mixtures of poisons’, *J Royal Stat Soc,* B 14, p. 141.

Ross, HLB & Warne, MStJ, 1997, ‘Most chemical mixtures have additive aquatic toxicity’, *Proceedings of the third annual conference of the Australasian Society for Ecotoxicology*, Brisbane, Australia.

Struijs, J, van de Meent, D, Peijnenburg, WJGM, van den Hoop, MAGT & Crommentuijn, T 1997, ‘Added risk approach to derived maximum permissible concentrations of heavy metals: How to take natural background levels into account’, *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, vol. 37, pp. 112−118.

Suter, GW II 1993, *Ecological risk assessment*, Lewis Publishers, Michigan, USA.

Taylor, R & Langley, AJ 1996, ‘Exposure scenarios and exposure settings’, in Markey, BR, & Langley, AJ (eds), *Proceedings of the third national workshop on the health risk assessment and management of contaminated sites*, pp. 111−136, South Australian Health Commission.

Traas, TP 2001, *Guidance document on deriving environmental risk limits,* RIVM report number 601501 012, Rijks Instituut Voor Volksgezondheid En Milieu, Bilthoven, Netherlands.

US EPA 1989, *Risk assessment guidance for Superfund*, vol. 1, *Human health evaluation manual (Part A) Interim final report*, EPA/540/1-89/002*,* United States Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.

Warne, MStJ & Hawker, DW 1995, ‘The number of components in a mixture determines whether synergistic, antagonistic or additive toxicity predominate: the funnel hypothesis’, *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf* , vol. 31, pp. 23−28.

Warne, MStJ, Heemsbergen, DA, McLaughlin, MJ, Bell, M, Broos, K, Whatmuff, M, Barry, G, Nash, D, Pritchard, D & Penney, N 2008a, ‘Models for the field-based toxicity of copper and zinc salts to wheat in eleven Australian soils and comparison to laboratory-based models’, *Environ Poll*, vol. 156, no. 3, pp. 707−714.

Warne, MStJ, Heemsbergen, DA, McLaughlin, MJ, Bell, M, Broos, K, Whatmuff, M, Barry, G, Nash, D, Pritchard, D & Penney, N 2008b, ‘Modelling the toxicity of Cu and Zn salts to wheat in fourteen soils’, *Environ Toxicol Chem*, vol. 27, pp. 786−792.

Warne, MStJ, Heemsbergen, DA, McLaughlin, MJ & Kookana, R 2009, ‘Proposed Australian soil quality guidelines for arsenic, chromium (III), copper, DDT, lead, naphthalene, nickel and zinc‘, *CSIRO Land and Water Science Report*, no. 44/09, CSIRO, Adelaide, Australia.

# Appendix A

Table A1: Summary of the EILs for fresh and aged contamination in soil with various land uses. Presented ranges are the EILs for a range of soil characteristics.

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Contaminant** | **Age of contam** | **Added contaminant limits (mg added/kg soil) or EIL (mg/kg) for various land uses** | | |
| **Area of ecological significance3** | **Urban residential/ public open space4** | **Commercial & industrial5** |
| Zinc1 | fresh | 7−130 | 25−500 | 45−800 |
| aged | 15−280 | 70−1300 | 100−2000 |
| Arsenic2 | fresh | 20 | 50 | 80 |
| aged | 40 | 100 | 160 |
| Naphthalene2 | fresh | 10 | 170 | 370 |
| DDT2 | fresh | 3 | 180 | 630 |
| Chromium (III)1 | fresh | 25−50 | 75−160 | 120−270 |
| aged | 60−130 | 190−400 | 310−660 |
| Copper1 | fresh | 15−60 | 30−120 | 45−200 |
| aged | 20−80 | 60−230 | 85−340 |
| Lead1 | fresh | 110 | 270 | 440 |
| aged | 470 | 1100 | 1800 |
| Nickel1 | fresh | 1−25 | 10−170 | 20−350 |
| aged | 5−95 | 30−560 | 55−960 |

**Notes:**

1 = the values presented for zinc, chromium (III), copper and lead are added contaminant limits (ACLs) based on added concentrations. The EIL is calculated from summing the ACL and the ambient background concentration (ABC).

2 = the values presented for arsenic, naphthalene and DDT are generic EILs based on total concentrations. Insufficient information was available to calculate ACLs for these contaminants.

3 = The standard protection level is 99%

4 = The standard protection level is 80%

5 = The standard protection level is 60%

**Refer to:**

* **Schedules B5b, and B5c for further details on the EIL methodology and derivation of the EILs including their reliability**
* **Schedule B1 for examples on the application of EILs**
* **the EIL calculation spreadsheet for calculating EILs specific to site soils.**

# Appendix B: Mixtures of chemicals

A number of different types of joint action exist for mixtures of contaminants. Of these there are only predictive models for concentration addition (also called simple similar joint action) and response addition (also referred to as independent joint action). When all the chemicals in the mixture have the same mechanism of action, (that is, they exert their toxicity in the same manner at the same location), and they do not affect each other’s biological activity in the organism, then the toxicity should conform to concentration addition (Plackett & Hewlett 1952). If, however, the chemicals have different mechanisms of action and they affect each other’s biological activity, then the toxicity of the mixture should conform to response addition (Plackett & Hewlett 1952). Other types of joint action include synergism, antagonism, supra-addition, complex similar and dependent joint action.

The available literature shows that for the vast majority of mixtures, the toxicity conforms to concentration addition with relatively small numbers of antagonistic and synergistic mixtures. For example, Deneer (2000), Faust et al. (1994), Warne and Hawker (1995) and Ross and Warne (1997) found that approximately 10−30% of mixtures (regardless of the type of chemical, but focusing predominantly on organic chemicals) were antagonistic or synergistic, with each type of joint action being equally frequent and the remaining 70−90% conformed to concentration addition, based on aqueous concentration toxicity data. Similar values but with higher percentages of antagonistic and synergistic mixtures, (that is, 43% antagonistic, 27% additive and 29% synergistic), were found in a recent review by Norwood et al. (2003) of the aquatic toxicity of mixtures of metals.

It has also been shown (Backhaus et al. 2000a, 2000b; Chevre et al. 2006; Dyer et al. 2000; Faust et al. 1994; Junghans et al. 2006) that concentration addition overestimated the toxicity of mixtures and yielded slightly higher estimates of the toxicity of mixtures than response addition when chemicals had different mechanisms of action.

A two-step mixed model independently proposed by Junghans (2004), Altenberger et al. (2004), and De Zwart & Posthuma (2005) is, however, theoretically superior to the concentration addition method to estimate the toxicity of mixtures. In this model, the first step is to estimate the combined toxicity of components that have the same mechanism of action using concentration addition and then, if necessary, to estimate the combined toxicity of components or groups of components that have different mechanisms of action using the response addition model. But as the concentration addition method results in higher estimates of toxicity than the response addition method, it is not necessary to use the more complicated two-step mixed model method.

Given the above, it is appropriate to use the concentration addition model to estimate the toxicity of mixtures irrespective of the type of joint action, unless there is specific information in the literature about a mixture that shows that this model is inappropriate.

The hazard quotient (HQ) method described below is a modification of the concentration addition model that takes into account the use of EILs in the ERA framework. The HQ method requires the ratio of existing soil contaminant concentrations and the EILfor each individual chemical to be calculated.

HQ = X/E

where X is the concentration of a contaminant in soil, and E is the EILSOIL for that contaminant.

The sum of the HQ for each contaminant is calculated. The total toxicity of the contaminants present at a site, assuming they conform to concentration addition, is calculated by summing the HQs for each contaminant. The resulting value is called the Hazard Index (HI).

HI = HQA + HQB + HQC

where HQA is the HQ for contaminant A (that is, XA/EA), HQB is the HQ for contaminant B (that is, XB/EB), and HQC is the HQ for contaminant C (that is, XC/EC).

Where HI is equal to or less than 1, ecological values are assumed to be protected.

Where HI is greater than 1, there is potential for adverse impacts to ecological values.

That is, the sum of effects of simultaneous sub-threshold exposures to several contaminants may induce an effect equivalent to greater than the maximum tolerable dose for a single contaminant given in isolation.

# Glossary

|  |
| --- |
| Added contaminant limit (ACL) values are generated in the process of deriving EILs and comprise the non-ambient background concentration in the EIL for the contaminant. |
| Aged applies to a soil that has contained a contaminant for more than two years. |
| Ageing is the natural process that occurs over time whereby the bioavailability of contaminants decreases due to binding to minerals, clays and organic carbon. |
| Ambient background concentration (ABC) of a contaminant is the soil concentration in a specified locality that is the sum of the naturally occurring background and the contaminant levels that have been introduced from diffuse or non-point sources by general anthropogenic activity not attributed to industrial, commercial, or agricultural activities. |
| Area of ecological significance is an area where the planning provisions or land-use designation is primarily for the intention of conserving and protecting the natural environment. This would include national parks, state parks, wilderness areas and designated conservation areas. |
| Bioavailabilityis the ability of a contaminant to interact with the biological system of an organism. Not all of a contaminant that is present in environmental compartments (for example, soil, sediment, water and air) is biologically available—rather, only a fraction of the total (the bioavailable fraction) is available. |
| **Biomagnification** is the accumulation and transfer of chemicals via the food web due to ingestion, resulting in an increase of the internal concentration in organisms at the succeeding trophic levels. |
| Biota of supporting ecological processes is the biota associated with supporting ecological processes that provide habitat, shelter, food and water and permit other organisms to reproduce and ultimately survive as a viable species. Examples include bacteria, fungi and soil invertebrates that sustain the nutrient cycling processes necessary for plant growth. |
| Contaminant is any chemical existing in the environment above background levels and representing, or potentially representing, an adverse health or environmental risk. |
| Contaminant of concern means a contaminant that is present at a site at concentrations that may result in adverse impacts to ecological values. Exactly how this is determined varies depending on the current situation and its place in the ecological risk assessment (ERA) framework. In the site contamination assessment phase, a chemical is considered a contaminant of concern when the concentration is greater than the background concentration of the chemical. At the conclusion of a Preliminary ERA contaminants of concern are those chemicals that have soil concentrations greater than the most appropriate ecological investigation levels (EILs). On completing a Definitive ERA, contaminants of concern are those chemicals that exceed the site-specific EILs. |
| Contaminationmeans the condition of land or water where any chemical substance or waste has been added at above background level or bioavailability of a chemical substance has increased and represents, or potentially represents, an adverse health or environmental impact. This does not apply where materials are added in accordance with relevant government approvals or endorsements such as to improve its suitability for agriculture. |
| Definitive ecological risk assessment (Definitive ERA) is the second level of ecological risk assessment that can be conducted within the ERA framework of this Measure. This type of ERA is more detailed and provides a site-specific assessment of the risk posed by the contaminants. |
| Ecological investigation level (EIL) is the concentration of a contaminant above which further appropriate investigation and evaluation of the impact on ecological values will be required. The EILs are calculated using EC30 or lowest observed effect concentrations (LOEC) toxicity data. EILs are the sum of the added contaminant limit (ACL) and the ambient background concentration (ABC) and the limit is expressed in terms of total concentration. EILs depend on specific soil physicochemical properties and land use scenarios and generally apply to the top 2 m of soil. |
| Ecological risk assessment (ERA) is a set of formal, scientific methods for defining and estimating the probabilities and magnitudes of adverse impacts on plants, animals and/or the ecology of a specified area posed by a particular stressor(s) and the frequency of exposure to the stressor(s). Stressors include chemicals, changes in physicochemical properties such as temperature, other human actions and natural catastrophes. |
| Ecological risk managementin the context of this Measure is a decision-making process that involves consideration of political, social, economic, scientific and engineering information together with risk-related information in order to determine the appropriate response to environmental contamination. |
| Ecological significance is the consideration of ecological significance and should include the impact of the contaminated site on the species, population or community and on-flowing impacts on the structure and function of the ecosystem. |
| Ecological values means plants, animals, fungi or ecological processes associated with a defined area that are considered to be of significant societal, ecological or economic significance. |
| Economic significance is the economic importance (for example, the contribution of local biota to tourism) and cost of maintaining biota. |
| ECxmeans effective concentration—the concentration which affects X% of a test population after a specified exposure time. |
| Exposure assessment is the estimation (qualitative or quantitative) of the magnitude, frequency, duration, route and extent (for example, number of organisms) of exposure of organisms present at a site to one or more contaminated media. |
| Exposure is the contact of a contaminant with any portion of an organism, system or sub-population. The organism may be exposed by inhalation, ingestion or dermal contact. |
| Generic ecological investigation levels (EILs) are EILs that are derived without considering any physicochemical properties of soil. When a generic EIL is developed for a contaminant there is a single numerical maximum concentration that is applicable to all Australian soils within each specified land-use. |
| Generic ecological valueis an ecological value associated with a state, region, local area or standardised land-use category. |
| Hazard is the intrinsic capacity of a chemical, biological, physical or social agent to produce a particular type of adverse health or environmental effect. For example, one hazard associated with dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) is that it can cause the thinning of eggshells of some predatory birds. |
| Hazardous substance is a chemical that has the capacity to produce adverse effects. For the purposes of this framework, hazardous substance does not include radioactive, physical or biological agents. |
| High ecological value (see area of ecological significance) |
| Introduced flora and fauna are biota that are not native to Australia but which are desired to inhabit the site. Such biota may include wildlife, domestic animals, flowering plants, conifers and ferns. |
| Land use is based on the human purposes or economic activities that are conducted on a piece of land. This Measure specifies three land-use categories: (1) areas with high ecological value, (2) urban residential and public open space, and (3) commercial and industrial land. |
| Mixture ecological investigation levels (EILmixture) are EILs that take into account the joint action (toxicity) of mixtures of contaminants. If the EILmixture is not exceeded, then no further investigation is required, whereas, if the EILmixture is exceeded, then further investigation is triggered. If the EILmixture is not exceeded in a Definitive ERA, it is considered that the mixture will not pose an adverse ecological impact, whereas if the EILmixture is exceeded, then it is considered that the mixture will pose an adverse ecological impact. |
| National Environment Protection Measure (Measure) means a Measure made under section 14(1) of the *National Environment Protection Council Act 1994* (Cwlth) and the equivalent provisions of the corresponding Acts of participating states and territories. |
| Native flora and fauna are biota that would naturally inhabit the site in the absence of the chemical contamination. Such biota may include flowering plants, ferns and terrestrial, subterranean or arboreal fauna. |
| Octanol−water partition coefficient (Kow) **is t**he ratio of a chemical’s solubility in n-octanol and water at equilibrium. This is widely used as a surrogate for the ability of a contaminant to accumulate in organisms and to biomagnify. These are often expressed in the logarithmic form (i.e. log Kow). Chemicals with a log Kow value ≥ 4 are considered in this report to have the potential to biomagnify. There is a linear relationship between log Kow and log Koc values. Thus, Kow can also be used to indicate the ability of chemical to leach to groundwater. A log Kow value <2 indicates a chemical has the potential to leach to groundwater. |
| Preliminary ecological risk assessment (Preliminary ERA) is the first level of assessment conducted in the ERA framework of this Measure. A Preliminary ERA is a generic assessment of the risk posed as it involves comparison of measured concentrations to the generic or soil-specific EILs for the relevant land use. |
| Receptor is the entity (organism, population, community, or set of ecological processes) that may be adversely affected by contact with, or exposure to, a contaminant of concern. |
| Risk means the probability in a certain timeframe that an adverse outcome will occur in a person, a group of people, plants, animals and/or the ecology of a specified area that is exposed to a particular dose or concentration of a hazardous agent, (that is, it depends on both the level of toxicity of the hazardous agent and the level of exposure). |
| Sitemeans the parcel of land being assessed for contamination. |
| Site-specific ecological investigation levels are EILs that have been derived during a Definitive ERA. These EILs have taken into account various factors of the site; they are therefore site-specific and may not apply to any other particular site. |
| Site-specific ecological value is an ecological value that is specific to the site under investigation. |
| Societal significance is the significance that societies place on preserving biota and ecological processes. This can vary markedly depending on cultural issues and the type of species that are being considered (for example, cute and cuddly biota often have greater societal significance than insects, microorganisms and other invertebrates) and is not constant over time (for example, the importance of tree hollows as bird and arboreal species habitats has only relatively recently been appreciated by the broad community). |
| Soil is a complex heterogeneous medium that consists of variable amounts of mineral material, organic matter, pore water and pore air, and is capable of supporting organisms, including plants, bacteria, fungi, protozoans, invertebrates and other animal life. For the purposes of this guideline, soil includes geological materials (gravels, sands, silts, clays and porous rock), and anthropogenically deposited fill material (for example, crushed rock, broken bricks, gasworks ash, foundry sand, ‘clean’ fill.). |
| Soil-specific ecological investigation levels are EILs that are specific for a specified set of soil physicochemical properties. These would apply to all soils or sites that have this combination of soil properties and have the same land use. |
| Soil quality guideline (SQG)is a collective term used to describe any quantitative or qualitative limit that controls the concentration of contaminants in soils. Ecological investigation levels are a type of SQG. This term was used in Schedule B5b and B5c for contaminant limits as a range of values were derived using various toxicity data. Only SQGs derived from LOEC and EC30 toxicity data are adopted as EILs. |
| Toxicity assessmentmeans the overall process of evaluating the type and magnitude of toxicity caused by a hazardous substance. |
| Toxicity means the quality or degree of being poisonous or harmful to plant, animal or human life. |
| Transitory or permanent wildlifeincludes wildlife that lives permanently or spends part of their life cycle on the site in question (for example, the site may be part of a bird’s territory). |

# Shortened forms

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| ABC | ambient background concentration | |
| ACL | added contaminant level | |
| ANZECC | Australian and New Zealand Environment and Conservation Council | |
| ASTM | American Society of Testing and Materials | |
| CSM | conceptual site model | |
| DQOs | data quality objectives | |
| EC | Environment Canada | |
| EC30 | 30% effect concentration | |
| EIL | ecological investigation level | |
| ERA | ecological risk assessment | |
| ESD | ecologically sustainable development | |
| HI | hazard index | |
| HQ | hazard quotient | |
| ISO | | International Standards Organisation |
| Kow | | octanol water partition coefficient |
| LOEC | | Lowest observed effect concentration |
| OECD | | Organisation of Economic Cooperation and Development |
| NEPM | | National Environment Protection Measure |
| NHMRC | | National Health and Medical Research Council |
| SSD | | species sensitivity distribution |
| US EPA | | United States Environmental Protection Agency |

1. On a site-specific basis, gradation of EILs to higher values may be permitted at depths greater than 2 m provided that there is sufficient assessment of risk from issues such as actual land use, proposed development basement levels, leachate characteristics, potential impacts on ground and surface water quality, vertical migration and the potential for further excavation and surface exposure of deeper contamination. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. The species or organism type not included must be important to the ecological value of the site because the method used to calculate the EILs uses all the existing high quality toxicity data as surrogates to represent the sensitivity of all organisms at the site. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. Wherever possible, the EILs were derived by expressing the toxicity data in terms of added concentrations (e.g. mg Cu added/kg soil). Then an added contaminant limit (ACL), the amount of a contaminant that can be added to a soil, was determined. To derive the EIL, the ambient background concentration was added to the ACL. Therefore, where the EIL is expressed in terms of added contaminant concentration, it is not possible for the EIL to be less than the background concentration (Heemsbergen et al. 2009). [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. If available, EILs should always be used, but if they are not, then assessment levels from other jurisdictions can be adopted. However, it is important that any assessment levels adopted are calculated using a comparable method (preference to be given to SSD methodologies) and provide a comparable level of protection. A full justification for any limit adopted from another jurisdiction must be included in the Preliminary ERA report. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. If a site-specific EIL for a contaminant is lower than the ambient background concentration for the same chemical, the background concentration becomes the EIL. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)